Graveyard Gaffe 

by

Eyes Right

Arlington, VA   - “Leave the cemetery!”   These were the words uttered in a deep slow baritone by a young man holding a rifle in the Present Arms position facing us from about 20 yards.  His hair was closely cropped on a very still six foot frame.  He was not smiling.  In fact, he looked like a very angry robot about to kill.
My friend and I (both veterans) had just been ordered by a guard at the Tomb of the Unknowns to leave Arlington National Cemetery.  His demeanor did not suggest negotiation.  We hurriedly headed down the narrow paved roadway to the Visitors Center.  We had no idea whether or not the rifle was loaded, but this Kentucky boy learned long ago not to argue with a soldier holding a gun – or anyone holding a weapon.  

We were in the wrong, but we did have something of an excuse.   The time was 5:15 PM, and Arlington National closes at 5:00 PM during winter months.  However, a woman working at the Visitors Center had told us that closing time was 6:00 PM.  Apparently, we later learned, there was a misunderstanding.  The cemetery does close at 5, but the parking lot closes at 6.  I did not attempt to explain this to the fellow with the rifle.

The Tomb of the Unknowns, or more often referred to as “The Tomb of the Unknown Soldier,” has never been officially named.  Most of the signage in the cemetery uses the former. The Tomb of the Unknowns was established by Congress in 1921 and is located on a Virginia hilltop overlooking Washington, DC.  The first unknown was a WW I soldier buried in France; 4 bodies were exhumed and placed in identical caskets, and one was chosen by a highly decorated American Army sergeant for return to the U.S.  President Warren G. Harding presided at the internment ceremony in November of 1921.  The gravesite is marked by a dramatic white marble sarcophagus.  There are three Greek figures representing Peace, Victory, and Valor sculpted into the east side facing Washington.
Subsequently, three other “unknowns” from WW II, Korea, and Vietnam have been interned nearby.  Their graves are marked with white marble slabs flush with the plaza on which the hourly changing of the guard occurs. This ceremony, which is open to the public during cemetery visiting hours, takes place 24 hours a day on the hour, 365 days a year, in all weather.  
The guards, or sentinels as they are officially called, are highly trained volunteers from the 3rd U.S. Infantry, also called the Old Guard.  As far as I can determine, there are no women sentinels, and the men must be between 5’10’’ and 6’4” with “a proportionate weight and height.”  These fellows are in top physical condition, and are as close to clones as possible.  I am convinced that they would be excellent guards to deter the likes of me without weapons.  I am told that they spend all their on-duty time when not on watch doing physical training and maintaining their uniforms and weapons.  They are an impressive lot.
The next time you find yourself in the DC area I recommend a visit to Arlington National.  Just do yourself a favor and remember to leave before closing time.
I thought you might like to know.
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